The Day We Didn’t Get to Iraq

By Lt.Brien Croteau, EA-6B
“33.5 ... 33.6 ... I don’t think we are going to get any higher than that.”  So said my EA-6B pilot during our transit across southern Iraq on our way to support an Operation Iraqi Freedom flight to land at a forward deployed Marine Corps airbase.

This day started as many others had since we had been flying in the Northern Arabian Gulf for the previous two months. My crew was planning on executing a swap to move one of our aircraft from our aircraft carrier to the base where our squadron had been operating a split detachment. Another crew had arrived aboard ship that morning, a necessary function to maintain pilot carrier night currency requirements. We were planning on taking their jet back to “the beach,” launching in the afternoon and landing later that night.

The pre-flight brief was very similar to what we had seen the last couple of days; the same mission, same area, and same weather: isolated thunderstorms building in the afternoon and moving east. We briefed, packed, manned up and were “Up and Ready” in plenty of time to make our launch.

Things did not start to look bad until we were about 100 nm from the boat just after going feet dry. There was a large build-up off to the west, big black thunderclouds. Straight ahead along our flight path it looked clear, like we might be able to slide between layers. We elected to maintain our current altitude at 22,000 feet and see what developed as we moved closer. On the ATC Center frequency we heard other jets in our event starting to ask for higher and higher altitudes to get above the weather, and we began to get nervous.

The maximum ceiling for the Prowler is split into two values based on the required climb rate and both have a linear relationship with aircraft gross weight. "Service ceiling" is the higher of the two numbers; but "combat ceiling" requires a climb rate of 500 feet per minute and would allow for greater aircraft control necessary when operating in a combat zone. The two “hip pocket” numbers that every aircrew knows are 41,000 feet for service ceiling based on an aircraft with 48,000 pounds, and 38,000 feet for a combat ceiling based on an aircraft gross weight of 52,000pounds. The difference between these weights corresponds to our normal stores load of three ALQ-99 pods and two drop tanks.

During our flight we had launched at 56,000 pounds and had burned down approximately 3,000 pounds of fuel; so by NATOPS we can calculate that our combat ceiling should be 37,000 under ideal conditions. We were back on the power to conserve fuel, and with permission from the controlling agency we began a rapid climb to try to reach 38,000 feet, which was the altitude we had heard aircraft in front of us climbing to clear the big storm clouds. Our climb stalled before we could reach 34,000 feet and we were faced with a difficult decision about where to point our aircraft. Directly to our east was the Iranian border, and the clouds formed a wall ahead and to the west of us into which our pilot stated firmly he was not going to fly into. We began a descending right hand turn to gain some airspeed and remain clear, I worked with center to try to find a lower altitude to possibly work our way around cells if we could pick them out on the radar. At 13,000 feet, turning back to the north, the radar painted a solid wall ahead, and we made a quick decision to turn around and head back to the boat.

We were disappointed to miss a combat sortie. We all knew there were troops on the ground counting on our support. We were also now one jet short on the beach, and it would be difficult to execute the next day’s shore-based combat flight schedule. I kept wondering if we had made the right choice: should we have tried to punch through that storm on an important mission like this one?  We coordinated our recovery for the next cycle back at the boat, took an uneventful night trap and shut down.

We had lots of things to discuss during our debrief. We agreed that we had been guilty of falling into a state of complacency. With better pre-flight preparations we might have a better idea of the weather that was building during our event. During the flight we discussed that we could have had better communication with regards to how the weather was developing, and what our options would be before we got right up to the thunderstorm.

No one was upset at our decision about turning around, as it turned out another jet was able to extend on station to cover our mission. We were ultimately able to launch on the first event the next day, which did not impact the combat support we were tasked for that day. We balanced that against the possible risks we would have incurred by flying into a storm that large: from hail damage to icing to the possible loss of the jet. It was the right call. Besides, I'm betting the troops on the ground, whether they knew what we were doing there or not, were glad to have the support of a fully intact EA-6B the next day.

Lt. Croteau flies with VAQ-139.

